
September 15, 2013
Text: Philippians 3:12-16 Rev. Douglas Reble

“Some Things Should Be Remembered”
In the name of our Lord and Saviour Jesus Christ, grace to you and peace.

I don’t know if you remember any of the sermons I have preached in the 18 years I have been your
pastor. I suspect for the most part you haven’t and believe me that is perfectly normal. I would be
surprised if you had.

Anyways, sometime in the last few years, I preached a sermon which was inspired by the third chapter
of St. Paul’s letter to the church at Philippi, today’s second reading. Do you remember? See, I told you
that you wouldn’t remember. Let me repeat Paul’s words: “But this one thing I do. Forgetting what lies
behind and straining forward to what lies ahead, I press on towards the goal for the prize of the heavenly
call of God in Christ Jesus.”

And in that sermon, just to remind you, I talked about how there were some things in life that should be
forgotten because if we don’t we get bogged down and we never get to fully live the life that our God
wants us to live and enjoy. I talked about how Jesus has promised us a life of fullness and joy and, in
order to make that promise our own, that means we must sometimes forget our disappointments with
life, our resentment of others, our regrets about ourselves and we must “press on.” I talked about how
difficult it could be to do all of that but, also, how important it was. I entitled that sermon “Some Things
Should Be Remembered.”

Dear friends in Christ, this morning, on this the occasion of my last sermon from this pulpit, as your
pastor, I’m once again inspired by those words of Paul to “press on toward the goal for the prize of the
heavenly call of God in Christ Jesus but this time in a much different way.” Today I don’t want to forget
anything, I want to remember, indeed, some things should be remembered. There are some things I
definitely want you to remember, as well.

I must say that I’ve been doing a lot of remembering since announcing to you early in June that I was
moving on to be Assistant to the Bishop. Some of the remembering has been very personal. And I thank
God for those memories. Some of the memories have been rather humourous. Some bittersweet. And,
yes, I have shed a tear or two.

I remember my first day on the job in September of 1995, Tuesday morning, the day after Labour Day.
The phone rang, I was used to answering my own phone, so I got to it before Terry “Good morning,” I
answered. “I’d like to speak to the pastor of Zion Lutheran Church” was the request. Dead silence as I
tried to remember who that was. It was me! As said, some things should be forgotten – or remembered!
I’ve come a long way since that day. In my time here, it has been my privilege to preside at 421 baptisms,
193 weddings, and 441 funerals and to confirm 285 young people. Well, that in itself has been a source
of memories. 

Of course, I’ll never forget this place, this beautiful sanctuary – whether the walls were white or pink, or
the “Lo, I am with you always” had an “S” or no “S.” As you have cared for this place, and spent a lot of
money, as you replaced roofs, carpets, and brought back a pipe organ of first rate quality, I realized you
did it not just because it is yours but because it belongs to God, and here is the place where we are
empowered to serve that God in the world. As you have served on committees, Church Councils, taught
Sunday School, served Friendship Meals, knitted, prayed, fed, put your hard earned money on the
offering plate, I was so proud of you as you gave of your time, your talents, your treasures. I am truly
proud of you, in the best sense of that word, honoured to be your brother in Christ and to have you as
my sisters and brothers.



I will always cherish the relationship I have had with the children and youth of this congregation. Be it at
children’s time before they head off to Sunday School, to Confirmation class, to being at play, they have
taught me that church just doesn’t belong to adults, though sometimes it seems that way, and, yes, that
is one of the challenges of being church in this 21  century.st

I don’t think I or Sharon will ever forget the time, soon after we arrived at Zion, in the fall of 1995, that
Sharon’s cancer had returned. You fed me and my family, you prayed for us, you cared for us. You truly
empowered us and Sharon and I will never forget that.

This is the place where I have been known as Pastor Doug and what a privilege it has been to be your
pastor. You reminded me over and over again, how important it is for a pastor to be a preacher, a
listener, a care-giver. You forgave me any mistakes I made and urged me to try again. You pushed me
gently and responded to my pushes – most of the time. You were there for your pastor, and, most
importantly, for your God and God’s church. You were there.

This community of Stratford has been a wonderful home for Sharon, Mark, and Lukas and myself, and,
of course, that is why Sharon and I will continue to call Stratford home and why Mark and Lukas call
Stratford their home town even though they were born somewhere else and now live somewhere else.
We have made friends who have touched our very souls. How wise was the person who, once said, that
“true friends are greatest riches.” How good it is to see some of these friends here this morning, even
those who don’t belong to this community of faith.

But most important of all, at least for me, this has been the place where you taught me ever so well what
St. Paul was talking about when he wrote in his letter to the Romans “and suffering produces endurance
and endurance produces character and character produces hope and hope does not disappoint us
because God’s love has been poured into our hearts through the Holy Spirit that has been given to us.”
As your pastor, it has been both my privilege and my pain to experience your suffering and I choose
these words knowing what they mean. You have allowed me to walk with you when you buried your
dead, when you received that difficult diagnosis from the doctor, when your marriage ended or was
threatened, when you had conflict with your children and friends, when you experienced the crisis of
doubt and loss of faith. And I have seen hope reborn in so many of you. I will never forget that.

But what about you? I’ve probably said much more than I should have in a sermon. So let’s turn to you.
What will you remember? Who knows what you will remember about me and quite frankly, that really isn’t
important. But some things you should remember as you press on toward the goal for the prize of the
heavenly call of God in Christ Jesus. As your pastor, for 13 more hours, give or take, I would like to tell
you what I would like you to remember. This is the real sermon. I’ll keep it short.

I want you to always remember that the church of Jesus Christ of which you are a part, can be a place
of reconciliation, of healing, of growth, and of renewal. The church is not a club and, at its best, is a
hospital, a garden of the spiritual life. As I said in my very first sermon as your pastor, the church is not
a museum of perfect people but a hospital for people in need of God’s grace, God’s love, God’s
forgiveness, God’s peace. By God’s grace the church is for all people and I mean all sinners and saints,
in need of God’s grace and that’s you and that’s me. The church needs you and you need the church.

May you never forget that the church can be a place, a community, where God’s love is a reality and that
you are a part of that reality.

Something else to remember, I want you to remember that God is good. Period. This good God loves
you and you might be thinking, duh, I know that but reality is we often forget that especially when the
trials of life consume us. Nothing you can ever do will make God love you less. You can never fall from
the palm of God’s hand and from his love and care. That is something worth remembering.



To believe that God is good colours our hearts and lives aright. It is the way life should be coloured. Don’t
let life colour God as so many people do. The challenges of life cause the colours to run and distort our
concept of God and, yes, I get when that happens. But please try and remember what I’ve told you so
many times. A good God does not cause people to suffer. God has nothing to do with it except to offer
love and compassion and consolation, God is good. Period. 

Don’t think of God as some great, untouchable person or force way out there. Our good God wants your
love. God wants us to love God “with all our heart and with all our soul and with all our strength.” Martin
Luther said it so clearly when he described our relationship with God as “dear children who have a dear
Father” and if you prefer the word Mother, that’s okay. God is good. Period.

One final thing I want you to especially remember. It goes along with being the church and remembering
that God is good. Jesus Christ is gospel. Remember that.

As I’ve said so many times before, our good God has good news for us and it is not found in a book
alone as some would think, it is not found in a formula or doctrine. It is found in a person. A person who
incarnated and pervaded our good earth as good news, the gospel, Jesus Christ.

It is my prayer for you that you might continue to get to know him as Lord and Saviour and never forget
him. Pastors come and pastors go, but Jesus Christ is forever. Jesus Christ, he lived, died, and rose for
you. Because of Jesus you need never be plagued with a guilty conscience that won’t go away. Because
of Jesus you need not be afraid to look God in the eye. Because of Jesus you don’t have to be afraid of
tomorrow or even of death. Because of Jesus you know you are not alone in the world. Jesus Christ is
gospel. Remember him.

My brothers and sisters in Christ. Lots to remember, isn’t there?  May God grant us good memories. You
know. I thank God for these memories. I thank God for you. In the name of the Father, and of the Son,
and of the Holy Spirit. AMEN.


